PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 12, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 12, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order and Swearing-In of New Selectman
Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Larry Pizer, Town Clerk, led the Town’s newly-elected selectman, William P. Hallisey, Jr., through the oath of office, followed by congratulations and applause from the other members and the audience.

Chairman Quintal acknowledged the service that former Selectman Ken Tavares provided on the Board and held a moment of silence in honor of Mr. Tavares’ father, Gilbert Tavares, who passed away on May 10, 2009. 

Post-Election Reorganization of the Board

On a nomination by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Hallisey, the Board elected Mr. Quintal as its Chairman.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  
On a nomination by Mr. Mahoney, seconded by Mr. Hallisey, the Board elected Mr. Malaguti as its Vice Chairman.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Public Comment

Gene Lane noted that the residents of Plymouth Mobile Home Estates are still waiting for the installation of a traffic light on Samoset Street near the intersection of the entrance of the mobile home park and Marc Drive.  He then addressed the Board regarding the repair of the revetment wall that protects Plymouth Long Beach for which, he said, Town Meeting allocated funds in the 1990’s to address this matter with the Army Corp of Engineers.  He urged the Board to address the issue immediately before a storm causes an irreparable breach.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that it was his understanding that it was the Army Corps of Engineers who stalled the revetment wall repair project—not the Town—but, nevertheless, he advised the Acting Town Manager, Melissa Arrighi, to follow up on the matter with the Acting DPW Director, David Gould. 
Town Manager’s Report

Household Hazardous Waste Collection – Ms. Arrighi provided an update on the success of the Town’s Household Hazardous Waste Collection, held on Saturday, May 9, 2009 at the DPW Annex.   The semi-annual collection began at 9:00 a.m. and remained open until the scheduled 2:00 p.m. closing time, during which a total of 161 cars carrying 214 household equivalents of hazardous waste were collected for proper disposal, she noted.

Fire Department Retirements – Ms. Arrighi noted that Plymouth firefighter Alan Ferazzi will be retiring Friday, May 15th after 34 years of dedicated service to the department.  Deputy Chief Lamb has also announced his retirement as of June 15th, 2009, she said, and he too had 34 years of service.   Ms. Arrighi offered thanks on behalf of the Town and the Fire Chief to Mr. Lamb and Mr. Ferazzi for their years of dedication and wished them well in their future endeavors.

Plymouth North Model School Project – Ms. Arrighi reported that the extended Building Committee has chosen A13 as the architectural firm for the new Plymouth North High School facility and the Senior Center.  The designers at A13, she said, will be working on a modified version of the Whitman-Hanson school building plan and intend to give the Board an official update on their progress as soon as possible.  

 

MBTA – Ms. Arrighi brought to the Board’s attention the possibility of MBTA reform and prospective MBTA service cuts.   The South Shore Coalition (a sub-region of the Metropolitan Area Planning Council comprised of 13 municipalities), she explained, is hoping that strong advocacy can help convince the legislature to remedy the structural weaknesses of the MBTA’s finances and prevent further service cuts that may affect local commuters. 

Public Hearing: Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials Restaurant License – Change of Location / Manager 
Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider the application for a Change of Location and Change of Manager for an Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials Restaurant License from Of the Vine, Inc. d/b/a The Vine, 18 Main Street Extension, Lower Level, to 47 Court Street; change of manager from Alex Gill to Jeff Gill.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Lisa Conroy, co-owner of The Vine, addressed the Board on behalf of the license application.  Ms. Conroy explained that she and her colleagues initially decided to move their establishment to a new location to accommodate more patrons, but the changes made by the Selectmen in 2007 to the Downtown Parking Fund fees have made it prohibitive for them to expand their business and add more seating.   The Vine, she explained, paid into the Parking Fund when it first opened and the fees were more reasonable, and now that she and her colleagues are moving the establishment to another location within the downtown district, it became her understanding that the spaces they have already purchased could not be transferred, leaving them forced to pay $8,000 for each additional space required for the new, larger location.  Ms. Conroy noted that she was recently informed that an appeal of the Parking Fund Fee matter would be handled by the Zoning Board of Appeals, who, she said, has typically denied similar requests.  Ms. Conroy stated that the owners of The Vine made the decision to withdraw their license application for a Change of Location due to these obstacles.  

Chairman Quintal stated that it was his understanding that the Board of Selectmen—not the Zoning Board of Appeals—has the ability to waive and leverage requests of this kind.  The main drive behind the changes to the Parking Fund Fee, he said, was to curb condo development—not business—in the downtown and waterfront areas. 
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would continue the hearing on the license application for a Change of Location and a Change of Manager from Of the Vine, Inc. to a later date, to be determined.  No objections were made.

Licenses

One Day All Alcohol License

· Eel River Beach Club (Andrew Jamison, 110 Warren Avenue) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for each of the dates and times listed below.   The Eel River Beach Club is a not-for-profit organization.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
· June 20, 2009 from 7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for an opening cocktail party

· July 18, 2009 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for an adult members night

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant two (2) One Day All Alcohol licenses (as outlined, above) to Eel River Beach Club / Andrew Jamison.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services (Linda Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the dates listed below.   Liquor liability is in place.

· May 15, 16, 22, and 23, 2009

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined, above) to Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the February 24, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, as he was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.
Bonds – The Board voted that the sale of the $35,914,000 General Obligation Municipal Purpose Loan of 2009 Bonds of the Town dated May 15, 2009 (the “Bonds”), to Morgan Keegan & Co., Inc. at the price of $37,618,033.52 and accrued interest, if any, is hereby approved and confirmed.  The Bonds shall be payable on May 15 of the years and in the principal amounts and bear interest at the respective rates, as follows:

	Year
	Amount
	Interest
   Rate   
	Year
	Amount
	Interest
   Rate   

	2010
	$3,944,000
	2.00%
	2020
	$1,370,000
	4.00%

	2011
	3,820,000
	3.00
	2021
	1,350,000
	4.00

	2012
	3,245,000
	3.00
	2022
	1,305,000
	4.00

	2013
	2,700,000
	3.00
	2023
	1,255,000
	5.00

	2014
	2,270,000
	3.00
	2024
	1,165,000
	4.00

	2015
	2,020,000
	4.50
	2025
	1,150,000
	5.00

	2016
	2,010,000
	4.00
	2026
	1,150,000
	4.00

	2017
	1,820,000
	4.00
	2027
	1,095,000
	4.00

	2018
	1,555,000
	4.00
	2028
	955,000
	4.125

	2019
	1,380,000
	4.00
	2029
	355,000
	4.25


Further, the Board voted to approve the sale of a $4,000,000 1.50 percent General Obligation Bond Anticipation Note, Series A of the Town dated May 15, 2009, and payable May 13, 2010 (the “Series A Note”), to Eastern Bank at par and accrued interest, if any, plus a premium of $35,839.77.

Further, the Board voted to approve the sale of a $2,150,000 1.00 percent General Obligation Bond Anticipation Note, Series B of the Town dated May 15, 2009, and payable November 13, 2009 (the “Series B Note” and together with the Series A Note, the “Notes”), to Eastern Bank at par and accrued interest, if any, plus a premium of $3,784.48.

Further, the Board voted that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Bonds, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated April 28, 2009, and a final Official Statement dated May 7, 2009 (the “Official Statement for the Bonds”), each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

Further, the Board voted that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Notes, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated April 30, 2009, and a final Official Statement dated May 7, 2009, each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

Further, the Board voted that the Bonds shall be subject to redemption, at the option of the Town, upon such terms and conditions as are set forth in the Official Statement for the Bonds.

Further, the Board voted that the maximum useful life of the departmental equipment listed below to be financed with the proceeds of the $300,000 borrowing authorized by votes of the Town passed May 17, 2005 (Article 9, Item B-7) and June 9, 2007 (Article 9, Item B-1) is hereby determined pursuant to G.L. c.44, §7(9) to be as follows:


Purpose
Borrowing Amount
Maximum Useful Life
Vactor Jet Truck
$221,000

10 Years

Survey Instrument
$40,000

10 Years

Further, the Board voted that the consent to the financial advisor bidding for the Bonds and Notes, as executed prior to the bidding for the Bonds and Notes, is hereby confirmed.

Further, the Board voted that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver continuing and material events disclosure undertakings in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such forms as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertakings shall be incorporated by reference in the Bonds and Notes, as applicable, for the benefit of the holders of the Bonds and Notes from time to time.

Further, the Board voted that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.
Wild Animal Permit / Barriteau – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Wilfred & Yvette Barriteau of 116 Lakeview Boulevard for their Pit Bull & Brittany Spaniel mix (female – 2 years old).  

Wild Animal Permit / Sherwood – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Arthur & Alice Sherwood of 157 Westerly Road for their American Staffordshire Terrier (male – 8 years old).  

Wild Animal Permit / Anzalone & Howe – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Josh Anzalone & Jessica Howe of 6 Peck Avenue for their American Staffordshire Terrier (female – 6 years old). 

Wild Animal Permit / Rotondo – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Michael & Hillary Rotondo of 6 Atlantic Avenue for their Pit Bull (female – 6 years old).  

Annual Town Meeting Articles
Article 18
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the purpose of preparing road layout or improvement plans and conducting studies associated therewith; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to seek special legislation for the purpose of implementing a road improvement program for private roads whereby all costs associated therewith, including costs of preparing road layout or improvement plans and conducting related studies, may be assessed to abutters as betterments, provided, however, that the General Court to make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board wished to discuss Article 18, again, with more members of the Board present to participate.  She read the language of Article 18 aloud and provided a brief explanation of what the article will provide, if passed. 
Members of the Board asked questions and shared thoughts on Article 18 and the proposal to implement a Road Betterment Policy & Program.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted his service on the Roads Advisory Committee and the insight he has gained with regard to the proposed betterment program and the legalities that are applicable to expending public funds on private roads.  He explained that the Town must enact special legislation in order to make any major or minor improvements to private roads, just as it was required to enact special legislation to add several private roads to the snowplow list, several years back.   If Article 18 is not passed by Town Meeting, Vice Chairman Malaguti said, the Town cannot make any permanent improvements to private roads.  
Selectman Hallisey requested that the Board hold off on making a decision on Article 18 until further research can be conducted into the Town’s powers with regard to private roads.  He noted that he would like to challenge Town Counsel’s findings that the Town is required to petition the legislative delegation for permission to conduct work on private roads.

Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that the Town’s current bylaws only allow public funds to be spent on temporary repairs.  Major and minor improvements require special legislation, she said, and, once granted, the Selectmen can then determine the terms of the betterment policy, if the Board chooses to establish one.

Chairman Quintal allowed questions and comments from the public.
Janet Young inquired about the calculation and use of Chapter 90 funds and noted her observation that the Town has accepted few roads as public ways in recent years.  Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that Chapter 90 funds cannot be expended on unaccepted roads, and he briefly discussed the means by which Chapter 90 funds are calculated for municipalities.

Larry Fava presented the Board with a copy of a legal opinion on the ability of municipalities to expend public funds on private ways.  Ms. Arrighi noted that this legal opinion still only refers to the Town’s ability to make temporary, emergency repairs to private ways. 

Gene Lane echoed the comments he shared during the previous week’s meeting that the Town’s charter provides the ability to expend public funds on private roads.  Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that Town Counsel has been very clear about its ruling that the Town does not have this ability.

Betsy Hall of Precinct 12 read aloud the provision outlined in Plymouth’s bylaws stating that the Town may make temporary repairs to private roads, including minor corrective or restorative work or grading.   Ms. Hall contended that any work a road could be considered temporary, and she expressed her belief that most residents who live on private gravel ways want their roads repaired and maintained to safe passage—not paved.   As a taxpayer, she said, she should not have to personally pay to repair her road if it is subject to wear and tear from public access.  Ms. Hall stated her belief that the Town’s bylaws and charter already provide the ability to expend public funds on private ways.

Paul Hapgood, a member of the Roads Advisory Committee, wished to note that the gravel road on which Ms. Hall lives is one of 17 private roads that are considered “Used & Maintained” (and, thus, are automatically maintained/graded) by the Town.   As the laws are currently stated, he explained, the Town Engineer cannot spend public funds to send a surveyor out to perform basic assessments on a private road.   Mr. Hapgood recommended approval of Article 18 to provide the Town with the ability to conduct work on private ways.

Tony DiLorenzo of Cedarville said that the increase of traffic on his gravel road over the years has created an unbearable level of dust and disrepair.   The Police and Fire Departments, he said, have expressed concern about passage over many of these battered gravel roads, and he advocated for the passage of Article 18 as, he said, it will give the Town the ability to get started on making necessary repairs.
Robert Alford expressed his belief that Article 18 is unfair to taxpayers.   Accepted or unaccepted, he said, all of the Town’s roads should be passable. 

Steve Lydon inquired whether it was necessary to use the word betterment in the language of Article 18.  Ms. Arrighi provided the response that the Town must use the language as written in the article, but she noted the phrase, “may be assessed to abutters.”  If Article 18 is approved by Town Meeting, she said, it is at the discretion of the Board whether it will assess 100% or 0% of the cost to make improvements to a private way.  

A brief discussion ensued amongst members of the Board with regard to the proposed Betterment Policy & Program and the current cost to repeatedly grade and maintain gravel roads.  It was decided by apparent consensus that the Board would revisit Article 18 at its next meeting to allow time for further research.

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next presentation.
Town Manager Search

Prior to the presentation on “Other Post Employment Benefits,” Chairman Quintal allowed comment and discussion on the town manager search process.
Linda Benezra stated that she supports a full search process for a new town manager with the assistance of a professional firm. 

Ms. Arrighi noted that, once the contract with the recruitment consultants is finalized in the coming weeks, the search for a new town manager will begin immediately.  Funding for the contract, she added, will come from the Human Resources budget.

Selectman Mahoney briefly discussed the cost to retain the consulting services and advertise the position, and he noted that the Selectmen will make a conscious effort to open the process to the public to the extent allowed.  
Other Post Employment Benefits

Lynne Barrett, the Town’s Finance Director, provided a presentation to the Board on the results of a study conducted on the Town’s Other Post-Employment Benefits (“OPEB”).   Ms. Arrighi interjected that the Town is obligated to conduct these studies every two years.

The purpose of an OPEB study, Ms. Barrett explained, is to measure the actuarial accrued liabilities associated with post-employment medical and life insurance benefits and to calculate a related funding schedule.  Ms. Barrett discussed the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (“GASB”) and the requirements placed on municipalities to report financial information to State and Federal agencies.  The Town, she said, hired the services of Stone Consulting in 2007 to review the Town’s OPEB data as of July 1, 2006 and provide the report included in the Board’s packets. 

Ms. Barrett discussed the actuarial process of review to determine the Town’s OPEB liability, and she reviewed several spreadsheets and tables outlining financial data, including a comparison between a pay-as-you-go system versus a funded plan.   Based on best practice recommendations, she said, she intends to draft a formal written policy on OPEB with the Town Manager and the Director of Human Resources and return to the Board with a funding plan within the next six months.  Ms. Barrett continued to outline further recommendations on cost control, plan design, and mechanisms through which the Town can set aside funding.  She discussed the portion of the Town’s budget and levy limit capacity used to fund employee health benefits and briefly touched upon the Governor’s plan for GIC and insurance standards.  
At the conclusion of her presentation, Ms. Barrett fielded questions from the Board regarding GASB requirements and the effect that the OPEB report may have on the Town’s bond rating.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Search for New DPW Director – Chairman Quintal inquired about the search for a new DPW Director.  Ms. Arrighi noted that a second round of interviews was slated to be scheduled, but no finalists had been named.  
Sewer Connection Fees – Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board revisit the Town’s sewer connection fees and connection incentives at an upcoming meeting.  If the parcels around Home Depot are rezoned (Article 27), he noted, this may be a good time for the Town to consider extending its sewer infrastructure along Long Pond Road.

Designee on County Advisory Board – Chairman Quintal noted that the Board needed to designate a new member to the Plymouth County Advisory Board.  Ms. Arrighi responded that she and her staff would put together a list of Board designees on Town and regional committees for the Board to discuss at its next meeting.
Letters
Tax Assessments – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter addressed to the Board from Denis Candlen regarding the tax assessment on his property.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she would follow up with Mr. Candlen.

New Business
Complaints Regarding Gravel Removal Operation – Vice Chairman Malaguti reported that he has received several complaints regarding a gravel removal operation off of either Black Cat Road or Watercourse Road.  He stated that the complaints indicate that the operation may be taking place during late hours, and he asked that the Building and Police Departments look into the matter.

Visitor Services Board – Chairman Quintal noted a call he received from the director of the Plimoth Plantation regarding the treatment the organization received when it brought a request before the Visitor Services Board.  The Plantation hosts over 400,000 visitors each year, he said, and the allegations regarding the way in which applicants like the Plantation have been treated by the VSB are the reason why he chose to get involved. 
Robbins Road and Muster Field – Ms. Arrighi provided a follow-up report on a concern expressed about the condition of Robbins and Muster Field Roads.  She reported that, while the Town’s Highway Superintendent found some deteriorating pavement during his assessment of the roads, nothing appeared to be in need of immediate, urgent repair.   
FY2010 Budget Recommendations – Ms. Arrighi outlined the FY2010 budget recommendations made by the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) and noted that the Board must consider whether it will agree upon the changes made by FinCom or go to Town Meeting with its own, separate recommended budget.  The changes included:
· A $500 reduction from the Selectmen’s stipends

· A cut in salary from the Town Manager’s budget during the months without a new town manager

· A reduction in expenses for the Massachusetts Municipal Association Conference

· A Procurement reduction from the elimination of cell phones for Selectmen

· Elimination of overtime for the Assessor’s Office and Collector’s Office

The Selectmen engaged in a discussion on the FinCom’s proposal to eliminate the cell phones provided to them by the Town.   Vice Chairman Malaguti noted his belief that, while he, himself, does not need a Town cell phone, the Chairman of the Board should be provided with one.  Selectman Mahoney discussed the importance of the Town-provided cell phone to his ability to communicate with citizens during his work commute.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Hallisey echoed comments made by Vice Chairman Malaguti, noting that, while they, individually, do not wish to use a Town-owned cell phone, a member of the Board should be provided with a phone if he or she expresses need for one.

Ms. Arrighi returned to the list of budget modifications made by the FinCom:
· A reduction in Veterans Service expenditures
· A reduction in the Library supply budget
· A reduction in the Redevelopment Authority budget 
· A cut in salary from the DPW Administrative budget during the months without a new DPW Director

· A reduction in capital items / Community Debt
Ms. Arrighi noted that she would provide the Board with further details on the changes to prepare for a discussion on the recommended FinCom budget during the Selectmen’s next meeting.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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